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Out on a Limb by Mary Ellen Bittorf (WMAS President and Board Member): 

 
Hi all!  The year 2020 has been a year like no other for all of us.  A tiny little virus that none of us can 
see has managed to change our lives.  I hope all of you have stayed well and happy.   

 
I have been able to stay home and plant my flowers and, best of all, watch the birds in my yard.  
During the summer, Carla and I have managed to see some exciting new birds in our yard.  They 
include two Swainson's Thrushes, a Williamson's Sapsucker, four Lazuli Buntings and the Nashville 
Warbler.  It was exciting to see all of these; a great reward for being able to watch what was going on 
in my yard.  We've also had the usual birds:  White-breasted Nuthatches, Pygmy Nuthatches, 
Chickadees, Flickers, Acorn and Hairy Woodpeckers, cute little Downy Woodpeckers, families of 
Robins, Black-headed Grosbeaks, Western Bluebirds, Stellar's Jays, Lesser Goldfinches and Pine 
Siskins, the gorgeous Western Tanager, both male and female, an occasional Vireo, our cute little 



House Wren, dependable Juncos.  We've been entertained by young and mature Abert's Squirrels, 
along with our Kaibab Squirrel.   

 
Spring rains were delightful and brought quite a lot of moisture, but monsoons have been 
disappointing.  I know we all hope for more monsoons in the near future.  Fall is just around the 
corner and it is always a beautiful time in the White Mountains.   

 
Again, I hope you have all stayed healthy and continue to do so.    

 
As Always, enjoy birding... 

 
 
White Mountain Audubon Society (WMAS) 2020 Chapter Officers: 

 
President: Mary Ellen Bittorf  367-2462 
Vice-President: Tom Jernigan  532-1510 
Secretary: Liz Jernigan               532-1510 
Treasurer: Tom Jernigan  532-1510 
Field Trips: Rob Bettaso  368-8481 
Newsletter: Rob Bettaso  368-8481 
Membership: Mary Freemon  205-8597 
Webmaster: Allen Vickers 

 
Board Members (2020): 

 
Mary Ellen Bittorf, Chuck Bittorf, Tom Jernigan, Liz Jernigan, Joan Patrick, Mary Freemon,  Rob Bettaso, 
Mary Williams. 
 
 
CALENDAR 
 
All monthly programs/meetings begin at 6:30 pm on the first Wednesday of the month (except in 
January and February). Meetings are at the Pinetop-Lakeside Town Council Chambers, 325 W. White 
Mountain Blvd until future notice. 

 
You may call Liz Jernigan (928-532-1511) for more information on monthly meetings and special 
events. For information on field trips please direct your calls to Rob Bettaso (928-368-8481) and leave 
a message. 

 
Please note: With the exception of monthly field trips, all other 2020 programs and events had to be 
cancelled due to COVID 19. For field trips, Rob is announcing (via email) the final dates and locations 
for any given outing one week prior to the outings. We are limiting field trips to 10 participants and 
request that people bring and wear masks. 

 
 
Special Photo Feature by Sue Sitko: 

 



¢ƘŜ {ƛǘƪƻΩǎ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ǘǊŀǾŜƭƛƴƎ ǘƻ ōŜŀǳǘƛŦǳƭ ǇƭŀŎŜǎ ƭƛƪŜ hǳǊŀȅΣ DǊŜŜǊΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ 9Φ CƻǊƪ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ .ƭŀŎƪ wƛǾŜǊ 
ŀƴŘ ǘǿƻ ƻŦ {ǳŜΩǎ wonderful photos are below. Others will be sprinkled into additional Newsletters in 
the months to come. 
 



Western Tanager: 

 
 
Yellow Warbler: 

 
SEVEN WAYS TO HELP BIRDS (In this edition of the Newsletter we present the 3rd tip, as suggested 
by Cornell University): 
 



Ruby-throated Hummingbird feeds from native honeysuckle. Photo by David M. Shipper/Audubon 
Photography Awards. 

 
3. Reduce Lawn, Plant Natives 

 
The challenge: Birds have fewer places to safely rest during migration and to raise their young: More 
than 10 million acres of land in the United States were converted to developed land from 1982 to 
1997 (source). 
The cause: [ŀǿƴǎ ŀƴŘ ǇŀǾŜƳŜƴǘ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƻŦŦŜǊ Ŝƴƻǳgh food or shelter for many birds and other wildlife. 
With more than 40 million acres of lawn in the U.S. alone (sourceύΣ ǘƘŜǊŜΩǎ ƘǳƎŜ ǇƻǘŜƴǘƛŀƭ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ 
wildlife by replacing lawns with native plantings. 

Add native plants, watch birds come in: Native plants add interest and beauty to your yard and 
neighborhood, and provide shelter and nesting areas for birds. The nectar, seeds, berries, and insects 
will sustain birds and diverse wildlife. 
Get started today: 
¶ Find out which native plants are best for your area 

 
UPDATES & REMINDERS: 

 
Have you paid your annual membership dues? If not, a friendly reminder that WMAS relies on 
membership dues for such important Chapter actions as our annual Scholarship Awards to White 
Mountain area graduating seniors who have expressed an interest in pursuing a career in natural 
history, conservation, and other related fields. Thank you for helping us to continue to make such 

https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/soils/survey/?cid=nrcs143_013818
https://www.isprs.org/proceedings/XXXVI/8-W27/milesi.pdf
https://www.audubon.org/native-plants


programs a regular part of our Chapter mission. Note that the Donation form is at the end of every 
Newsletter. 
 
Also, if you are not a member of the National Audubon Society, we encourage all Chapter members to 
join the national organization. Information on joining the national organization is easy as you only 
ƴŜŜŘ ǘƻ ǘȅǇŜ άbŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ !ǳŘǳōƻƴ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅέ ƛƴǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŜǘ ǎŜŀǊŎƘ ŜƴƎƛƴŜ ǘƻ ƻōǘŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎƛƳǇƭŜ 
instructions for joining. 
 
And remember, you should always feel free to offer your assistance to the Board. For that matter, 
there are some on the Board who are interested in moving on from the Board to focus on other 
aspects of their lives, so, we are always interested in hearing from anyone who might want to accept 
the fun challenges of filling a Board or Officer position! 

 
 
Some Recent Bird Sightings From Around Our Region: 

 
The Fall migration is underway and it is a good time to enjoy both the increased diversity of species 
and the expansion of overall bird numbers. Unlike in Spring, our Fall birds are not engaged in 
courtship behaviors so they will not generally announce their presence with loud territorial songs. 
They will, however, continue to vocalize in other ways and certain species are often detected by the 
sound of theƛǊ άŦƭƻŎƪƛƴƎ ŎŀƭƭǎΦέ 

 
¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ŀƭǎƻ ǘƘŜ ǘƛƳŜ ƻŦ ȅŜŀǊ ǿƘŜƴ ȅƻǳ Ƴŀȅ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ άōƛǊŘέ ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ ǿŀǘŜǊ ōƻŘƛŜǎ ǎƻ ŀǎ ǘƻ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ȅƻǳǊ 
chance of seeing various migrating waterfowl and shorebirds. New birders may not realize that even 
here, in a State that is inland and predominately desert, that we have birds such as curlews, godwits 
and other, smaller sandpipers. 

 
tΦ{Φ ²ƘƛƭŜ άŜ-ōƛǊŘέ ƛǎ ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭƭȅ ǘƘŜ Ƴƻǎǘ ŜŦŦƛŎƛŜƴǘ ǿŀȅ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴ ƻŦ ōƛǊŘ ǎƛƎƘǘƛƴƎǎ ƛƴ ƻǳǊ 
area, you can also feel free to give me a call if you are looking for a particular species or are trying to 
follow-up on birds that you have heard have recently been reported in the our area (Rob: 928-368-
8481 and please leave a message so that I can return your call). 

 
 
MONTHLY WMAS FIELD TRIP 

 
²a!{ !¦D ннΣ нлнл .Lw5 ²!¢/ILbD ²![Y !¢ !½DC5 άh[5 I!¢/I9w¸ ¢w!L[έ 

10 ATTENDEES (Kathy, Lesley, Tom, Liz, Redge, Joyce, Leilani, Ron, Richard, Don) 

WEATHER: CLEAR, CALM 70-80F (7-9:30a) 
ROB BETTASO ς FIELD TRIP GUIDE 

 
Species visually identified: 

Mourning Dove* 
Rufous Hummingbird 
Acorn Woodpecker 
Northern Flicker 
Red-naped Sapsucker 

Hairy Woodpecker 



Black Phoebe* 
Say's Phoebe* 
Olive-sided Flycatcher 
Cordilleran Flycatcher* 
Plumbeous Vireo 
Warbling Vireo* 
Steller's Jay 
Common Raven 
Violet-green Swallow 

Mountain Chickadee 
White-breasted Nuthatch 
Pygmy Nuthatch 
House Wren 
W. Bluebird 
American Robin 
Yellow-rumped Warbler 
Painted Redstart 
Red-faced Warbler 
Hepatic Tanager 

Spotted Towhee 
Dark-eyed Junco 
Black-headed Grosbeak 
House Finch 
Pine Siskin 
Lesser Goldfinch 
 
* = observed before and/or after full group walked the birding route. 

 
Rob also birded the same route the day before and the day after the Audubon outing (solo the day 
before and with Dave, Cheryl, Mike & Pat the day after) and the following species were observed in 
addition to some of those listed from the Audubon outing: 

 
Band-tailed Pigeon 
Downy Woodpecker 
Black-throated Gray Warbler 
Townsend's Warbler 

Grace's Warbler 
Yellow Warbler 
MacGillivray's Warbler 
Wilson's Warbler 
 



FIELD TRIP PHOTOS BY ROB: 

 

 



 

 
 



Membership/Donation Form 

 
White Mountain Audubon Society chapter membership dues are: Individual $15 or Family $25 per 
year. Please renew your membership every January. Your tax-deductible membership supports our 
on-going programs and activities, as well as future new projects. Your membership and donations do 
make a difference! 
 
MEMBERSHIP ______ DONATION ______ 

Individual ______ Family ______ 

Name ________________________________________________           Date _________ 

Mailing Address ________________________________________ 

E-mail ________________________________________________ 

Phone ________________________________________________ 

 
Send this form and your dues or donation to: White Mountain Audubon Society; P.O. Box 3043; 
Pinetop, AZ 85935You may use this form for either your Membership renewal or a Donation to 
WMAS. Please designate above which you are doing. Thank you very much for your support of White 
Mountain Audubon Society!  LIKE US ON FACEBOOK. 

 



 
 
 
 
 

                   

 
 
 
 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 

           White Mountain Audubon Society 
P. O. Box 3043 
Pinetop, AZ 85935 

 


